


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 3 NOVEMBER 2022
AT THE VILLAGE HALL


11/22 OPEN FORUM
No matters raised.  3 members of the public were present.

12/22 PRESENT
Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Parr (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Harker, Cllr Taylor, Cllr Hopton and Cllr Rudland were present.  Cllr Christopher Williams (WCC) was present and The Clerk was in attendance.

13/22 APOLOGIES
There were apologies from Cllr Alderson 

14/22 DECLARATION OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest from councillors

15/22 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 6 October 2022 were proposed by Cllr Harker and seconded by Cllr Hopton.  The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record.

16/22 PLANNING
PL/2022/07800 Glebe House, Upper Chute – 1st Floor dormer and revised porch – Support
Proposed by Cllr Harker and seconded by Cllr Parr
17/22 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams submitted his report prior to the meeting which is included at the end of these minutes.

18/22 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH)
Cllr Harker reported that he has requested a map of the two parishes so that soakaways can be marked up in the event that they may need a vacuum tanker to clear them.  We are in the south of the county and if lorries come out from the north then they won’t know the location of the soakaways.  Yellow markings have been put on the roads around potholes so hopefully these will be filled soon.

Footpaths (AR)
Off-road vehicles have been using the byway from Biddesden to Honey Bottom.  The police have been informed and provided with a list of all the registration numbers of the offending vehicles.  When challenged, the off-roaders said they had obtained permission from WCC.  The occupants of Honey Bottom would like reassurance that the Parish Council is doing something about this.  Johnny Sykes is aware of the problem.  Our local PCSO, Pippa Brewer, is leaving on 20 November.  Cllr Wall brought the issue up at the Tidworth board meeting and was told that the police are having a purge on off-roaders on Salisbury Plain but not in Collingbourne Woods.  If the police don’t take any action there is not very much the PC can do about this.

Cllr Rudlands’ report on other footpath related issues:

I have heard back from Wiltshire Rights of Way regarding the installation of missing/ damaged ROW fingerposts from Highways. They will allocate a Signpost installation day which is likely to be in the new year. Highways will program this day in with their contractor and let us know when so that we can round up some volunteers. 

Wiltshire ROWs have supplied me with have some yellow Wiltshire Footpath discs  so that we can replace missing and faded discs. I am happy to contact the relevant landowners for their agreement where the footpath disc is needed to be replaced on their land.
King George Field (TH/JP)
Cllr Wall updated the meeting with regard to the ROSPA inspection and felt that this may have taken place as they are not required to give prior warning of a visit.  No report has been received to date.  Cllr Harker said there has been a request for mobile football posts and the cost of these would be £398 + VAT.  They can be stored at the back of the container.  The Cricket Club has secured a WCC grant which they need to match fund to buy new cricket nets.  The PC currently insure the Cricket Club roller for a premium of £84 but does not own the equipment.  It is therefore not on the asset register.  
 
Village Hall (CW/MA)
Cllr Wall updated the meeting on recent events at the hall.  

The sell-out evening with Tom Bower was a great success and raised just under £750 towards our running costs which average £350 per month. It certainly gave everyone a different perspective of Megan.

The Fungus Foray was also well attended lead by Tim Harker and Wally Long with 32 residents taking part and collecting a huge array of species. This was followed by burgers and coffee at the village hall.

Our Coffee Mornings and Monthly Lunches are also well attended and which average circa £130 a month during the winter months.

Pilates have discontinued weekly sessions but the hand bell team are now booking two sessions a month.

The Half-Cut Theatre Group are performing “A Christmas Carol” on December 6th at the hall which we are about to advertise.

We have just completed a new risk assessment report and have appointed a new fire extinguisher maintenance company.

Allotments (MT)
A small shed has been erected in the back corner of the allotment site by prior agreement.  There is a huge tree overhanging the site and nothing grows under it.  Could this be reduced/cut back?   There are currently 2 people on the waiting list for allotments.  If an allotment is not used regularly or 75% of the plot is not in use then it should be relinquished to allow other people to benefit from an allotment.

Village Design Guide (MH)
Cllr Hopton said that the WCC planning meetings in September and October had both been cancelled and the next meeting is on 1 December 2022.  The Village Design Guide has been recommended for approval at this meeting.  The Planning Officer is Michael Kilmister and Cllr Williams will be attending the meeting.  Cllr Hopton discussed linking planning applications to the VDG and making it interactive.  This would need to be funded by a community group and not the PC.  Cllr Wall said there is a parishioner who runs a company called Dec Graphics who may wish to quote.  The interactive link should really come via WCC to the parish website.  

19/22 FINANCE
The Clerk circulated accounts for the year ending 31 March 2022 which showed a small loss of £448.73, although there was a carried forward balance from the previous year of £6503. The bank reconciliation has been restructured for the year to date by the Clerk and was circulated with a copy of the latest bank statement.  The current bank balance on the statement to 27 October 2022 was £7,914.90.  After unreconciled payments and receipts approved at the meeting are accounted for the PC funds will be £7,971.79, which includes a VAT reclaim of £239.89.  A small fine from HMRC for late filing of PAYE in the amount of £7.22 has also been paid.  

The Clerk asked if an approved auditor could be appointed by the PC and it was suggested by Cllr Williams (WCC) that we speak to Ludgershall Town Council to find out who they use or ask WALC if they have a list of approved internal auditors.  The annual cost will be in the region of £150.  The Clerk will progress this.
Cllr Wall and The Clerk drafted the budget together. Contingencies for tree works were questioned.  Cllr Harker pointed out that we have public liability insurance should a tree fall onto private property which arises in a claim being made against the PC, so the figure was not increased.   

Having reviewed the budget in detail, all councillors voted to keep the precept for 2023/24 at £9,000.

The following payments were then approved by Cllr Wall and seconded by Cllr Rudland:

Payments Made:
13/10/2022	ICO Subscription			£35.00
Payments Received:
06/10/22	Bonsor Allotment		£10.00
Payments for approval via online banking:
Royal British Legion – Wreath				£  40.00
WelMedical – 1 x AED pads				£  55.08	
One-Com Subscription					£  87.92
Julia Rennie Salary – 26 November 2022		£238.33
HMRC	- PAYE	       					£  59.58
HMRC Late Filing Penalty				£    7.22

20/22 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION
Cllr Rudland is concerned that the parish website hosted by Hugo Fox with the domain name supplied through One.Com is insecure and so The Clerk suggested getting an IT company to review the matter and make any necessary security changes to the website.  A quote for the work will be obtained for prior agreement.


The meeting closed at 8.46pm


The next meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday 5 January 2023 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall


Report from Cllr Williams (WCC)

Since the September PC meeting, I have attended several events including a very interesting day with the military attending “Army Expo 22” at Copehill Down, the County Proclamation of King Charles at County Hall made by the High Sheriff of Wiltshire, various council committees online and both Cabinet and Full Council meetings.
Items at Cabinet included an update to the Council’s response to the climate emergency, the remobilisation of City Hall in Salisbury, new Highways maintenance contract and additional funding to the Parish Steward scheme. Extra funding is being provided for a two-person support team with additional equipment which will then be deployed as necessary to support the current the parish steward scheme.
These items were also discussed at Full Council together with a lengthy debate on a motion regarding the Cost of Living.
At a more local level, Tidworth Area Board received reports from various groups, there is a new structure in place for the Engagement and Partnership Team and Graeme Morrison has taken over from Richard Rogers with the new title of Strategic Engagement and Partnership Manager for not only the Tidworth Community Area but also Amesbury and Westbury. Grants were awarded to Chute Cricket Club, Revenue funding from Health and Wellbeing to Collingbourne Ducis Parish Council towards a Defibrillator, Tedworth Equestrian Centre, and Castledown Bowls Club.
As the September area board meeting took place in October, the November meeting has been cancelled and the next area board meeting will take place on Monday 23 January, 7pm at the Memorial Hall in Ludgershall.
The Tidworth Health and Wellbeing Group met online on 25 October to discuss the cost of living and warm spaces and there is a news release stating that Wiltshire Council is coordinating information on what community facilities and services are being provided in the county to support people through the cost of living challenges.   
Christopher Williams
Ludgershall North & Rural Division 
Chairman Tidworth Area Board
Wiltshire Council Armed Forces Champion
Tel: 01264398265
Mob: 07712159562
Email: christopher.williams@wiltshire.gov.uk



